St. Charles Parish 	Planning Board of Commissioners	June 6, 2013
Minutes

Mr. Gibbs: Next item on the agenda is PZR-2013-09 requested by Paul Murray, Jr. for a change in zoning classification from R-1B  to C-2 for approximately 2.35 acres, Lots 4, 5, 6. 7 and 8 Riverbriar Phase II, addressed as 1, 2,3, 4 and 5 Riverbriar Lane, Destrehan. Council District 3. Ms. Stein.

Ms. Stein:  Thank you Mr. Chair. The applicant requests rezoning from R-1B back to C-2 on Riverbriar Subdivision Phase II.  The property was zoned from C-2 to B-1 in 1999 in order to facilitate development of low-density residences.  Residences have been built on the northern portion of that original area rezoned to R-1B—Riverbriar Phase I.  Riverbriar Subdivision Phase II, completed in 2005, created four residential lots in the front yard of the Murray residence.  One residence was built in 2005.  Three lots remain vacant.  Riverbriar Phase II is the area that the property owners request be rezoned back to C-2.

In order to receive a recommendation for approval, a rezoning request must meet all of the criteria of at least one of the tests listed in applicable regulations.  As a request to change back to the 1981 zoning that is also in line with the recommendations of the 2030 Comprehensive Plan, this request meets all the criteria of the third test, which is designed to ensure that the proposed zoning change is in keeping with zoning law and precedent, and protect the public interest by not creating incompatible or unrelated land uses that negatively affect neighboring properties.  The request meets all the criteria of the third test in that it is not just an expansion of one C-2 zoning districts along River Road, it will connect two C-2 zoning districts, making the zoning district contiguous again—therefore it is not a spot zone. 

Rezoning to C-2 would comply with the Future Land Use map and the current area development should limit the negative impacts to adjacent residential property.  So we recommend approval.

Mr. Gibbs: This is a public hearing for PZR-2013-09. Anyone in the audience to speak in favor or against? 

Good Evening, my name is Timothy Benedetto. I live on the north side abutting the Murray’s property. I have no objections. I spoke to Mr. Murray about the details, he plans on putting his architectural firm there and I think it’s going to be a classy project. I have no objections.

Mr. Gibbs: Thank you Mr. Benedetto. Anyone else to speak in favor or against PZR-2013-09? This is my district and I would appreciate everyone’s support. I spoke to Mr. Chaisson who is also a neighbor and he’s completely in favor so any support you guys can give, I would very much appreciate it. 

Mr. Booth: This is just down River Road from my area and we don’t have a problem with it. I believe it will be something pretty positive for the parish. 

Mr. Gibbs: Thank you Mr. Booth. Anyone else so speak on PZR-2013-09? Mr. Murray.

I’m representing Paul Murray who is my dad. My name is Joey Murray, I live at 13880 River Road, Destrehan, just on the other side of the plantation house. That property is where I actually grew up. My dad’s idea and mine as well is to go back to the commercial use of the building that he lives in now. He’s going to build another home just to the rear of his property, next door to Mr. Benedetto. We intend to relocate our office which is currently on Airline Hwy. in Destrehan, back to the River Road where we were situated for years and years, just to be closer to our homes.  We need your support and I’m here to answer questions that you may have.

Mr. Gibbs: Any questions, any concerns?  Thank you Mr. Murray.  Anyone else to speak on PZR-2013-09? Seeing none, the public hearing is closed. Cast your vote please.

YEAS:	 	Pierre, Booth, Gibbs, Galliano, Frangella 
NAYS:	None
ABSENT:	Foster
ABSTAIN:	Loupe (has not been sworn in)

Mr. Gibbs: That’s unanimous with Mr. Foster absent.
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